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which were putrifying, gangrenous and full of maggots.
Some idea of the condition of the ground may be imagined
from the fact that it took an ordinary, fit infantryman two-
and-a-half hours to walk four miles. The river was brimming
over; indeed the small detachment on the right bank was
flooded out altogether. The attack quite definitely had
failed, and on the 22nd General Aylmer was compelled to
arrange a truce with the enemy to enable him to collect his
wounded.
This was the situation which greeted the new Commander,
General Lake, on his arrival to take up his command—the
situation in which the first phase of the relief operations may
be said to have ended. The Tigris Corps had sustained
serious defeat, strategically and tactically; administratively
the situation was chaotic. On the 21st January, while the
7th Division was being shot down before the trenches at
Hanneh, ten thousand men and twelve guns were lying idle
at Basra because they could not be got to the front. At
the base, the congestion and confusion were indescribable; a
long line of ships lay in midstream awaiting off-loading;
troops and stores crowded every foot of dry ground. General
Lake's first thought was to improve the administrative situ-
ation, and at once he initiated the extension of the base, the
construction of harbour works, and the investigation of the
possibilities of constructing railways and roads.
In a letter to the Secretary of State, the Viceroy said he
felt " no anxiety about Kut../' and went on to deprecate
the use of the terms " besieged/' (' relief/' etc.; nevertheless
the news of the defeat at Hanneh caused considerable alarm
both at the War Committee and at Army Headquarters in
India—so much so, in fact, that on the 26th January the
"War Committee called on the Chief of the Imperial General
Staff for a full appreciation of the situation in Mesopotamia,
set up an inquiry into the control of the campaign, and
ordered the G-O.C. in Chief in Egypt to prepare a British
Division (the 13th) for despatch to Basra.
On that day, General Townshend informed General Lake
that Kut could hold out till the 17 February or " by taking
" certain measures,.. much longer/' a fact—apparently—of
-which he had been aware for some time but had not divulged
ior fear of under-representing the urgency for relief. The
next day, yet another estimate arrived from him:—" I do
" not see why we should not hold out for another two
" months..." (the end of March), and almost immediately
afterwards he telegraphed that with the supplies which were

